
TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

July 25, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Cicely Richardson, Steve Allen, Kelley Monahan, Ruth Hook, Emily Bryant, Craig Putnam, Chief Bachus, Ted Cooley, Eva Daniels, Ann Green, Jonathan Havrda, Ann Cougle, Mark Marsh, Tom Thomson, Jordan Sutherlin 
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m.
Steve Allen – Assessor
Allen stated he’s completed approximately ½ of his yearly cyclical data collection. He met with the new admin assistant on entering updates into the system, and all seemed to be going well.
Ted Cooley - Conservation Commission (OCC)
Cooley reported the OCC is working on a few projects – on the conservation land they continue to maintain the hiking trail, Jeff MacQueen is conducting educational classes, and completing the annual review of easements (approximately 4) to make sure they are being properly maintained, and the Bracket Brook Farm project. The UVLT will purchase the easement of approx. 105 acres. The purchase will prevent development of the land and will allow hiking, hunting and snow mobile activities for the residents of Orford. The back of the easement abuts the Appalachian Trail corridor. The farm will still be worked by the Pease’s. The easement will be owned by the UVLT and will maintain the land. A public hearing is scheduled for August 9, 2018 at 7 p.m. in the Niles Room. The OCC is still working on the Natural Resources project. The OCC is working on the wetland permits – these permits are requests by landowners to perform certain activities on their property. The landowner needs to apply to DES, proposes a plan then it’s reviewed by the state for approval. Adams asked if failing septic systems are contributing to the e-coli. Cooley said to his knowledge no, but they are testing Jacobs Brook and have not seen a high count, but a relatively low count can close access. A commissioner will take water samples and submit to the lab for testing results. Thomson asked about water testing and if landowners are notified if they are testing on private property. Cooley said yes they would be notified, but most of the testing is typically conducted in the right of ways. Daniels asked who completed the testing – Eastern Analytical Labs. Putnam said as a member of the conservation commission he wants the public to know that they are here to look at the flooding issues and help mitigate future issues. The commission has met with Jim Kennedy to see what funding is available to help improve Jacobs Brook to accommodate more water flow. The letter to Dr. Csiki is to see if he will work with the commission or if he knows of others that can provide financial assistance. Monahan wants to remind the OCC that when they enter a non-public session the minutes must state the reason for doing so. She handed out RSA 91A for review. Adams said that we need to make sure that RSA 91A is followed.
Bryant handed out copies of the Jacobs Brook watershed that shows how much of the town the overall watershed takes up. Sutherlin asked what the DES can offer in assistance. Cooley replied the purpose of the letter to Dr. Csiki is to have the state look at Jacobs Brook to possibly help financially.

Adams made a motion to support the letter as proposed. Motion passed.
Cooley reminded the board that OCC Commissioners were approved by the OCC and need to be approved by the board.
· Harry Pease, Craig Putnam, Frances Plaisted (Alternate) and Paul Goundrey (Alternate) were put forth for reappointment to the OCC for a 3-year term to expire March 2021
· Jeff MacQueen, Carl Cassel (Alternate) and Emily Bryant (Alternate) were put forth for reappointment to the OCC for a 2-year term to expire March 2020
Adams moved to confirm as proposed. Motion carried.

Cooley also mentioned that Mark Berger and himself were appointed to the Regional Planning Commission, no term listed. Cooley and Dobbins-Marsh will work on the document to complete the appointment.
Ann Green – Town Band Stand

Green reported the bandstand is nearly complete and ready to formally pass onto the town. Adams requested that when the work is complete he would like a formal ribbon cutting ceremony so the town will know it’s been handed over to the town. Green said they are working on something. In the interim Green wants to make sure the band stand is covered by the town insurance - Adams confirmed it is. Green wanted to recognize Rusty Keith as he designed the Band Stand and it was greatly appreciated.  Green asked the procedure to apply for use of a town building. Adams said the individual or group contacts the office for a form, and Parks & Playgrounds will approve, then the Selectboard approves.
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
The Energy Committee is requesting that the Select Board consider the recommendation to seek competitive bids for the foundation replacement of the Town Office building. Adams requested Dobbins-Marsh work to start the bid process that can be taken to the annual meeting.
Upper Valley Ambulance- Adams reported at the meeting last week they took delivery of a new ambulance built on a Ford chassis so it can be serviced locally. Staffing continues to be an issue.
B. Other
Thomson discussed the tour he took with DES. They looked stopped at the site approximately 1800’ down from the Mousley Brook bridge going over Jacobs Brook where the channel was blocked from the 7/1 storm. The report didn’t reflect that – Thomson asked him to review photos he’d sent to get information on what the town can do on that channel. The channel is blocked about 90% and it’s tight to the road. Shane at the DES said high water would flow to the left channel, but Thomson feels the majority will flow down the road and will wash it out. Thomson tried to contact DES to expedite the permit process but isn’t getting any response when asking what the town needs to do to prevent future issues. If the channel isn’t cleaned out, the next flood will cause extensive damage. Thomson wants the minutes to reflect that he’s brought up the issue again. He’d like to get moving on this before the next flood. Marsh asked how confident is Thomson that he can get the permits – Thomson feels he will. Adams recommends Thomson get the expedited permits. 

Smith mentioned again that the bog on the Orfordville Road needs to be addressed ASAP. Adams said Jim McGoff was made aware of the situation. Green asked who the new road crew employee is. Adams said Kevin Sawyer is the newest road crew employee. He previously worked in Pomfret, Vt. and has 9+ years of experience. Adams said he’s received several compliments on the work he’s been doing so far. Adams said the town is advertising for a new road agent and additional crewmen. The deadline for applicants is 8/22/18. Hook asked if Sawyer could be trained as the road agent. Cougle asked if a temporary road agent has been considered. Adams said an application should be submitted for the board to review for anyone wanting to apply for the position. Thomson asked if the board had considered privatizing the highway department. He thought it could save money and save the board some headaches. Adams said he’d need to review the RSA’s on this matter.
III. New Business
A. Bachus – concerns about the amount of life insurance the town insurance policy provides. The board asked Dobbins-Marsh to obtain rates for additional life insurance.

B. Smith asked if he and Adams should review the applicants received to date. Adams said it would be ideal to hire a road agent first so that person could be part of the hiring process for the road crew. Also, the deadline to submit application is 8/22/18. Adams will work with Dobbins-Marsh to create a benefits document to send to the applicants with the salary range to see if they still want to interview for the position.
C. Dobbins-Marsh gave the Stonehouse Mountain map to the board to review the right of way. Adams said to make sure Jim McGoff saw this as well. Dobbins-marsh gave a copy of the property tax card to Smith for Heidi Miller so he could review her concerns.
D. Correspondence

E. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

IV. Comments & Questions from Public

Hook let the board know that the Fire Corporation has installed a generator at the Fire Department building and will be responsible for the cost of fuel to operate.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of July 11, 2018 were approved as amended.

The minutes of July 18, 2018 were approved as amended.

V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 7:10 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Esther Dobbins-Marsh

